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The European Policy Unit

The European Policy Unit at the European University 
Institute was created to further three main goals. First, to 
continue the development of the European University Institute as a 
forum for critical discussion of key items on the Community 
agenda. Second, to enhance the documentation available to 
scholars of European affairs. Third, to sponsor individual 
research projects on topics of current interest to the European 
Communities. Both as in-depth background studies and as policy 
analyses in their own right, these projects should prove valuable 
to Community policy-making.

This paper was presented at the conference on "Regulatory 
Reform and the Completion of the Internal Market" organised by the 
European Policy Unit on 21-22 November 1988.
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1

Regulation and deregulation are key-words in the current economic 
discussion about the role of governments in market-oriented 
economies such as the Federal Republic of Germany (hereafter 
"Germany"). Economic sectors with a high degree of governmental 
intervention and regulation are the health care, 
telecommunications, banking and financial markets, agriculture, 
transportation, the building industry, craft, energy and last but 
not least the insurance industry. Some of the regulations in those 
markets have a long tradition, like the guilds and the trade and 
craftmen chambers which are still boddies of public law in 
Germany.

Other regulations were taken in difficult times and during the 
Second World War. For instance, German office-based physicians 
have to be member of a physician-association, which is also a body 
of public law, if they want to treat patients covered by sickness 
funds. That is 92 percent of the population. These associations 
control fees, set limits on the quantities of services and 
patients treated and control the service production of office- 
based physicians. The formation of physician cartell was initiated 
by an emergency degree of chancellor Briining in 1932 some month 
before Hitler came into power. At that time the physicians tried 
to use the physician shortage for increasing their fees and they 
prepared themselves for a strike. The overall critical economic 
situation forced the government to react with tough regulations. 
However, one might ask if those measures are still appropriate in 
a time of physician surplus and economic prosperity. Because the 
positive effects of these regulations are unclear but the economic 
cost of excessive physician fees and barriers to entry for young 
doctors are obvious economists demand for deregulatory measures in 
medical care.

The same is true for the insurance industry:1 Economists raised 
the question whether regulatory measures are still (or at all) 
justified which were imposed in 1901, when the first Insurance 
Regulation Law (Versicherungsaufsichtsgesetz) was promulgated.

1 See Finsinger (1983), Egqerstedt (1987) and Finsinger/Pauly 
(1986).
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2

This paper provides a description of the German insurance industry 
and the major regulatory measures in part 1 and 2. In part 3 some 
consequences of the current insurance regulation in Germany are 
discussed. Fortunately or unfortunately (it depends on the point 
of view) no major deregulatory measures habe been taken during the 
past few years. However, the harmonization of the European Market 
will increase competition among insurance companies and will force 
some degree of deregulation of insurance markets. This topic is 
discussed in part 4.

I. The Insurance Industry in Germany

The insurance industry in Germany is not only a highly regulated 
sector but also a fast growing sector. Table 1 provides some 
general information and a global idea of the growth of the 
insurance industry increased by more than 1200 % while the gross 
national product increased only by 550 %. German insurance 
companies realize as much gross revenues as the three leading 
automobile companies Volkswagen, Daimler-Benz and BMW together.
The largest part of the revenues is going to indemnity and 
accident insurance followed by life insurance. Health insurance 
plays only a minor part due to the existence of the statutory 
health insurance. Only 7 % of the German population are covered by 
private health insurance. Therefore, private health insurance is 
very much dependent on the rules, developments and reforms of 
statutory sickness funds.

Table 1 Private Insurance in Germany
Gross Revenues

1960 1987

total (in million DM) 
life insurance (in %) 
health insurance (in %) 
indemnity insurance (in %)

9,368.1
33.1

47.6
13.5

118,500.0
35.3
12.5
47.3
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3

Employees (in 1,000)

116.2 202.9

Companies

total 587 542
life insurance 102 115
health insurance 101 54
indemnity insurance 350 338
reinsurance 34 35
branches of foreign companies 48 108

Source: Gesamtverband der Deutschen Versicherungswirtschaft 
(1988), Table 1.

The data in table 1 also shows that the share of the three types 
of insurances remained relatively stable over a long period of 
time. The market share of life insurance,for instance, droped only 
by 2.2 % over 27 years. This phenomenon is most characteristic for 
highly regulated markets. Structures are conserved and maintain 
over long periods of time.

Currently 542 companies operate in Germany and 108 foreign 
companies have a branch in Germany. The number of branches of 
foreign companies has more than doubled during the last 25 years, 
but the number is still relatively low due to the entry 
restictions imposed by the German insurance regulatory agency 
(Bundesversicherungsaufsichtsamt, Berlin).

Table 2 presents a more detailed overview of the current market 
share of foreign companies operating in Germany. From 1975 to 1986 
the market share of foreign insurers increased only by about 1 
percent point. With less than 13 percent the influence of foreign 
companies on the structure of the German insurance market is 
relatively low. But this is most likely to be changed when the
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4

harmonization of European markets and national insurance 
regulation law is realised in 1992.

Table 2 Market Share of Foreign Insurance

Companies and Branches

1975 1986

life insurance 
health insurance 
indemnity insurance 
total

8.36 10.15
15.87 20.91
13.46 13.21
11.94 12.96

Source: Gesamtverband der Deutschen Versicherungswirtschaft 
(1988), Table 8.

In Germany only three firm types of insurance companies exist 
because other forms are not in line with the insurance law.
Mutuals and public enterprises are the traditional forms for 
insurance companies. Usually public enterprises only make business 
in a certain region and are bodies of public law. Their 
traditional task is fire-insurance and insurance for farmers, so 
that they have their natural domain in rural areas. But nowadays 
they sell all kinds of insurance contracts and have certain 
competitive advantages due to local monopolies in fire insurance, 
which is said to be a key-insurance. More than half of the total 
insurance premiums, however, are earned by stock companies (see 
Table 3) .
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Table 3 Types of Companies 
1986

stock
companies

mutuals boddies of 
public law

foreign
companies

number 256 378 26 110

market
share

58.7 26.7 10.8 3.8

Note: without social insurance, including 121 small mutuals not
listed in Table 1.

Source: Gesamtverband der deutschen Versicherungswirtschaft 
(1988), Table 7.

As mentioned above, the insurance industry is a rapidly growing 
sector. This is also indicated by Table 4 representing some 
income-elasticity estimations for the life and non-life insurance 
demand.

Table 4 Income-Elasticity of Demand

Germany USA

life insurance 1.62 0.75
non-life insurance 1.23 1.39
total 1.37 1.04

Germany: own calculations, USA: Kohler (1982), p. 102.

The income-elasticity for life insurance is much higher in Germany 
than in the US. The reason might be the very comprehensive German 
social security system, which covers most people and promises high 
retirement pensions. Therefore it is much more common in the US to
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buy life insurance as a mean for provision for one's retirement.
In Germany life insurance is seen as one form of saving or wealth 
formation and this is only done by higher income classes. Here 
again it becomes obvious that an analysis of insurance markets has 
also to take into account the effects of social security and 
social insurance programms.

To sum up, the major regulatory constraints for insurance markets 
in Germany are threefold: Firstly, the coverage of many risks by 
social insurance (i.e. sickness funds, pension funds accident and 
unemployment insurance). Secondly, the existence of public 
insurance companies with privileges (i.e. monopoly power in some 
markets). Thirdly, the insurance regulation law and the insurance 
regulation agencies. Taking these aspects into account and 
including social insurers we receive a picture of the structure of 
insurance markets in Germany as it is provided by Table 5. In the 
following we will only concentrate on the competetive insurance 
markets, knowinng that most of the risks are covered by social 
insurers and companies holding a monopoly on certain markets is 
granted by law.

Table 5 Structure of Insurance Market in Germany

'v supply
monopoly 

social insurers
competition

demand bodies of private 
public law

bodies of private 
public law

compulsory 
89 %

282 bill. DM 24 bill. DM

voluntary 2 bill. DM 68 bill. DM
11 %

Source: Schulenburg (1984), p. 306.

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



7

II. Insurance Market Regulation

Many intruments are employed in Germany to control the different 
lines of insurance2 . Before we analyse the special regulatory 
measures in the automobile and life-insurance market we will 
describe the regulatory framework common to all lines of insurance 
business. Insurance markets are exepted from the rules set in the 
Anti-Trust-Law, which is controlled by the German Anti-Trust- 
Office (Bundeskartellamt:). Like in most other countries the 
reinsurance business is not subject of insurance market 
regulation. Normal insurance companies must obtain a license by 
the regulatory agency. They have to submit a proposal for the 
business they plan to undertake and have to meet certain minimum 
capital requirements. The business plan submitted to the 
regulatory has to contain estimations on the revenues, premiums, 
administrative cost and the risks passed to reinsurers.

But also insurers already operating have to update their business 
plan and have to provide those information required by the 
regulatory agency. All these regulations are justified by the need 
for consumer protection. In addition, companies receive only a 
license for certain lines and may not sell together life 
insurance, liability insurance, health insurance, credit insurance 
and/or legal suit insurance. The specialisation of insurance 
companies forced by law should prevent cross-subsidiation.

All these regulations certainly increase prices because they are 
barriers to entry and administrative cost. In addition, these 
regulations cause inflexibility, a smaller variety of insurance 
policies and a lack of innovation.

In automobile insurance the insurers association and the 
regulatory agency developed a risk class and tariff structure 
which has to be employed by all insurers. The third party 
liability insurance tariff is based on four criteria: The 
horsepower of a car, the residence county, the profession of the

2 See for a detailed description of the history of German 
insurance market regulation Tigges (1985).
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8

owner and the number of accident free years of driving. Eleven 
horsepower classes are employed. The German counties are 
categorised in six regional risk classes and farmers and public 
employees get a discount compared to all other insurees. In 
addition, a uniform bonus-malus scheme is employed to control the 
accident free driving.

The uniform tariff system has some advantage for the consumer. He 
or she has to compare only one tariff of all companies offering 
automobile insurance because all companies have to employ the same 
relative value premium scale.

Unfortunately, many consumers believe that all companies offer 
automobile insurance for the same price due to the premium 
regulations. This, however, can be a very costly mistake.

The solvency rules require the insurance companies to hold 
"sufficient" levels of financial reserves. These price and sovency 
regulations are joint by a premium and profit control. The 
regulatory agency imposes strict guidelines for premium 
calculation. The premiums are mark-up prices taking into account 
careful ex ante projects of the administrative cost and claim 
payments. The insurer has to calculate a three per cent profit on 
total premiums earned. If ex post profit exceeds the three per 
cent level the insurer has to grant a refund to its insurees. 
Therefore, refund became a mayor marketing tool for automobile 
insurers.

To sum up, the automobile insurance market is characterised by 
four types of regulation: licensing requirements, risk class 
classifications, price regulations and profit regulations. These 
regulations give some incentives to companies to increase their 
administrative cost because this is the only way they can increase 
their maximum profit.

In principle the same tough regulatory measures are imposed for 
life insurances. In addition, the tax law favours l_ife insurance 
because life insurance premiums can be deducted from the taxable
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o

income. Life insurers are not allowed to retain more than ten per 
cent of the capital earnings as profit. If the surplus exceeds ten 
per cent they have to increase the life insurance benefits.
Because the regulatory agency reguires that premiums are 
calculated on the basis that capital interest is only three and a 
half per cent all life insurers realise high surplus. Therefore, 
the actual benefits are always higher than the contracted ones. As 
a conseguence, no risk is left for the insurer.

III. Economic Aspects of Insurance Market Regulation

In this paper we will not repeat the general economic arguments 
for and against insurance market regulation because they can be 
found easily somewhere else3  4. For an economist it is clear that 
German insurance markets are too much regulated and that the cost 
of regulation have to be borne by the consumer.

In this chapter another aspect will be discussed and added to the 
deregulation debate. Insurance market regulations are justified by 
special consumer ignorance in these markets. We will argue that 
regulations probably increase consumer ignorance and therefore 
cause further regulations.

In automobile insurance, life insurance and health insurance the 
regulation leads to a standardization of insurance contracts. For 
instance, the insurance contracts for automobile liability 
insurance are the same for all German insurance companies. One 
would expect that such a strong regulation would lead to uniform 
prices. This is not the case. Prices vary to a large extend from 
company to company.

In a recent study* these price dispersion on the market for 
automobile liability insurance has been analysed. The crucial 
question is how those price-differences can be maintained although

3 See for instance Schulenburg (1984, 1987a), Finsinger/Pauly 
(1986), Eggenstedt (1987) and Farny (1988).

4 See Schulenburg (1987b) and Finsinger/Schulenburg (1987).
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1 0

the product is standardized by law. The study is based on a survey 
of 1545 randomly selected automobile owners in Germany. The 
analysis has two mayor results. Firstly, consumers are very badly 
informed about the prices on the automobile insurance markets.
32.9 per cent did not know that there are price differences among 
different companies. Some of those interviewed consumers answered 
that they believe the insurance market regulation takes care for 
uniform prices. The survey suggests that insurance market 
regulation has not increased consumer information but has 
decreased it. Secondly, price dispersion can be partly explained 
by quality differences and differences in the goodwill of 
different companies.

To receive a better insight of consumer information in the 
automobile insurance market, the interviewed were asked to 
classify their insurance company into five catagories. Table 6 
compares the objective classification of the insurance companies 
with the subjective classification by the consumers.

59 persons of the 851 who have tried to classify the relative 
price of their own insurance company think that they have chosen a 
cheap or very cheap insurer but have indead chosen an expensive 
one. On the other hand a fair number of persons believe that they 
have bought expensive insurance coverage but really contracted 
with a relatively cheap company. Only for those listed in the 
diagonal the subjective classification is equal to the objective 
one.
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Table 6 Price Information on the Automobile
Liability Insurance Market

Subjective and Objective Classification 
of Insurance Premiums

Source: Finsinger/Schulenburg (1987), p. 245.

From the information provided in Table 6 it is easy to develop for 
each person an information indes. For instance, by employing the 
equation q = 4 - Wurzel (i - j)2 . If q = 4 the person belongs to 
the group of people who are located in the diagonal. If q = 0 the 
person is badly informed, but still better informed than those 
32.9 % who did not know that price differences exist at all. We 
will call someone an informed person if q is 3 or 4 and an 
uninformed person if q is less than 3. Taking this index (defined 
as a dummy variable) as a dependent variable one can explore the
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influence of socio-economic factors on consumer's information. 
Table 7 contains the estimates of a Probit-regression. Age and 
income were taken as independent variables. In addition, three 
dummies control for education (high-school-degree = 1, otherwise = 
0), sex (male = 1, female = 0) and member of an automobile club 
(= 1, otherwise = 0). Obviously the prototype of a well-informed 
person is a young educated male member of an automobile-club. The 
income has no significant influence on the information level.

Table 7 Price-Information on Automobile Insurance Markets

Information-Index
Intercept -0. 186

(-0. 985)
Age -0 .011*

(-4..049)
Income 0..0002

(0.013)
Education-Dummy 0. 227*

(2 .376)
Male-Dummy 0..271*

(2.306)
Automobile-Club Membership-Dummy 0. 949*

<11 .067)

Probit-analysis with information index equal 1 if q >= 3 and equal 
0 if q < 3; asymptotic t-rations in parenthesis; * = significant 
at a 95 % level; n = 1351

Source: Finsinger/Schulenburg (1987), p. 252.

The positive influence of higher education on the price 
information level could be expected. Women rely much more on the 
advices of their spouses and of insurance agents. They give much 
more credit to companies with a well-known name. The automobile 
club journals publish from time to time comparative price lists 
for automobile insurance. Therefore, automobile club members have
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1 3

lower information cost. The insignificant coefficient of income is 
plausible because at least two conflicting hypotheses for the 
relationship between income and information level can be found. An 
efficient use of time leads to higher income. People who work more 
efficiently are perhaps also more efficient in collecting and 
ordering information. But the opportunity cost for the time needed 
to gather information is high for people with a higher working 
income.

Now we will focus on the second explanation for price differences, 
namely quality differences.

Table 8 shows regression results for 33 German automobile insurers 
relating the prices for liability insurance and quality- 
indicators. There is a negative but partly not significant 
correlation between consumer satisfaction found by the inquiry 
mentioned above and the price for automobile insurance coverage. 
Consumers are more likely to be dissatisfied if their insurance is 
relatively expensive. An insurance company can try to build up 
goodwill by reimbursing a high percentage of claims. The consumer 
is willing to pay a higher price for a company with a good 
reputation. This is supported by our estimation.
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Table 8 Price for Automobile Liability Insurance
and Quality-Indicators

Intercept 6.4 4* 
(118.06)

Satisfaction with consultation 
for signing a contract

-4.40*
(-3.32)

Satisfaction with consultation 
for damage assessment

-4.444
(-0.79)

Number of weeks till claims are reimbursed 0.037
(0.67)

Percentage of claims which are reimbursed 0.14*
(3.27)

Marketing by representatives (dummy) 2.6*
(3.27)

OLS-regression; Rz = 0.63; t-ratios in parenthesis; 
* = significant at a 95 % level; n = 33.

Source: Finsinger/Griine-Henze/Schulenburg (1987), p.673.
There is some evidence that the current regulation leads to lower 
information and higher price level. This and the impossibility to 
sell other than standardized services gives an incentive to 
companies to increase their marketing efforts beyond an optimal 
level. They are in addition encouraged by the observation, that an 
expensive representative network is honoured by higher 
willingness-to-pay. Therefore, it is not surprising that companies 
which sell their insurance contracts by representatives have 
significant higher prices than those which communicate with their 
clients by mail.
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IV. The European Challenge

Although Germany has experienced an intense discussion on the need 
of deregulating the insurance industry5 , almost none deregulatory 
measures have been taken yet.
However, it is most likely that the harmonization of the European 
Market will increase the pressure on the German administration to 
withdraw some regulations for insurance. The European Treaty of 
March 25, 1957 requires, that every citizen of the European 
Community has the right to settle down in each member country and 
to buy services from all companies located in one of the countries 
of the European Community. Along these lines the European High 
Court has decided on December 4, 1986 that the German restrictions 
for foreign insurance companies to set up business in Germany is 
in contradiction to Article 59 of the European Treaty. Therefore, 
the German insurance regulatory agency has to change the licensing 
procedure for foreign companies. Nowadays insurance companies 
selling industry insurance have only to register at the regulatory 
agency, but they do not need a formal license. The European High 
Court decided, however, that a national license requirement is in 
line with the European Treaty if insurance contracts are sold to 
private households. Therefore, the insurance market regulatory 
agency still demands the formal and complicated licensing 
procedure for foreign insurance companies offering insurance 
contracts to private households. In Germany it is currently hotly 
debated if insurance brokers and representatives of insurance 
companies from other countries of the European Economic Community 
should be allowed to sell insurance contracts in Germany. The 
German regulatory agency still argues against such a liberation of 
insurance markets by quoting the need for consumer protection.

However, the integration of international markets and the further 
development of the European Community will force a deregulation of 
German insurance markets. Those German companies which are not 
prepared for the challange of more and tougher price and quality 
competition will have a hard time. But German companies already

5 See Finsinger (1983), Moller (1985), Eggerstedt (1987) and
Chapter 4 of the Report of the German Monopolkommission (1988).
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1 6

prepare themselves by opening foreign branches, buying foreign 
companies, cooperating with banks and other financial agencies, 
inventing new types of insurance contracts and learning how to act 
under free price competition. With capital endowments of more than 
560 billion DM and an annual increase of these endowments by 10.7 
per cent during the past few years the German insurance industry 
is well prepared to meet even harder times without being protected 
by price, product and financial regulations.

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



17

References

Eggerstedt,W . (1987), Wettbewerb und Regulierung auf Versiche-
rungsmârkten, Zeitschrift fur Wirtschafts- und Sozial- 
wissenschaften 107, 397-416.

Gartner, R. (1984), Versicherungen, in: P. Oberender (Hrsg.), 
Marktstruktur und Wettbewerb, München: Vahlen, 491-535.

Gesamtverband der Deutschen Versicherungswirtschaft (1988), Stati- 
stisches Taschenbuch der Versicherungswirtschaft, Kôln: Ver- 
lag Versicherungswirtschaft.

Farny, D. (1988), Wirtschaftliche Theorie der Versicherungsauf- 
sicht, in: D. Farny, E. Helten, P. Koch, R. Schmidt (eds.), 
Handwôrterbuch der Versicherung, 1003-1008.

Finsinger, J. (1983), Versicherungsmàrkte, Frankfurt: Campus.

Finsinger, J., Pauly, M.V. (1986), The Economics of Insurance Re­
gulation, Houndmills: Macmillan.

Finsinger, J., Schulenburg, J.-M. Graf v.d. (1987), Nachfragerver- 
halten bei unvollstândigen Preisinformationen, Jahrbücher für 
Nationalôkonomie und Statistik 203, 244-256.

Finsinger, J., Grüne-Henze, R., Schulenburg, J.-M. Graf v.d.
(1987), Zum Verhalten der Nachfrager auf dem Kraft- 
fahrzeughaftpflichtmarkt. Zeitschrift für die gesamte 
Versicherungswissenschaft 76, 667-684.

Kohler, H. (1982), Intermediate Microeconomics, Theory and 
Applications, Glenview/Ill.: Scott-Foresman.

Môller, H. (1985), Wettbewerb auf den Versicherungsmarkten aus 
wirtschaftwissenschaftlicher Sicht, Zeitschrift für die 
gesamte Versicherungswissenschaft 74, 169-199.

Monopolkommission (1988), Gutachten 1988, Kapitel VI, Wettbewerb 
und Regulierung in der Versicherungswirtschaft, 527-656.

Schulenburg, J.-M. Graf v.d. (1984), Zum Verhalten von Versiche-
rungsnachfragern in der Sozialen Marktwirtschaft, Zeitschrift 
für die gesamte Versicherungswissenschaft 73, 295-320.

Schulenburg, J.-M. Graf v.d. (1987a), Selbstbeteiligung, Tübingen: 
Mohr-Siebeck.

Schulenburg, J.-M. Graf v.d. (1987b), Marktgeschehen bei unvoll­
stândigen Nachfragerinformationen, Zeitschrift für 
Betriebswirtschaft 57, 699-719.

Tigges, M. (1985), Geschichte und Entwicklung der Versicherungs- 
aufsicht, Karlsruhe: Verlag Versicherungswirtschaft.

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



Working Papers of the European Policy Unit

85/172
Elfriede REGELSBERGER/ Philippe DE 
SCHOUTHEETE/ Simon NUTT ALL/
Geoffrey EDWARDS
The External Relations of European Political 
Cooperation and the Future of EPC *

85/183
Susan SENIOR NELLO
East European Economic Relations: Cooperation 
Agreements at Government and Firm Level *

85/184
Wolfgang WESSELS
Alternative Strategies for Institutional Reform *

85/191
Patrick KENIS
Industrial Restructuring. The Case of the Chemical 
Fibre Industry in Europe *

85/202
Joseph H.H. WEILER
The Evolution of Mechanisms and Institutions for a 
European Foreign Policy: Reflections on the 
Interaction of Law and Politics

85/203
Joseph H.H. WEILER
The European Court, National Courts and References 
for Preliminary Rulings - The Paradox of Success: A 
Revisionist View of Article 177 EEC

86/248
Francesc MORATA
Autonomie régionale et intégration européenne: 
la participation des régions espagnoles aux décisions 
communautaires

87/261  
Odile QUINTIN
New Strategies in the EEC for Equal Opportunities 
in Employment for Men and Women

87/295  
Luciano BARDI
Preference Voting and Intra-Party Competition in 
Euro-Elections

88/346
Efisio ESPA
The Structure and Methodology of International Debt 
Statistics

88/347
Francesc MORATA/ Jaume VERNET 
Las Asambleas régionales en Italia y Espafia: 
Organization institucional y réglas de 
funcionamiento *

88/349
Massimo PANEBIANCO
Inter-Regional Co-Operation in the North-South Dia­
logue. Latin America and the European Community

88/350
Gregorio ROBLES
La Cour de justice des CE et les principes généraux 
du droit

88/355
The Future Financing of the EC Budget: EPU 
Conference 16-17 October 1987 
Summary of Conference Debates and Abstracts of 
Selected Interventions

89/371
Klaus-Dieter STADLER
Die Europàische politische Zusammenarbeit in der 
Generalversammlung der Vereinten Nationen zu 
Beginn der Achtziger Jahre

89/405
Giandomenico MAJONE
Regulating Europe: Problems and Prospects

89/406
Fabio SDOGATI
Exchange Rate Fluctuations and he Patterns of 
International Trade: A Study of the Flow of Trade 
from Newly Industrialized Countries to the European 
Community at the Industry Level

89/407
Angela LIBERATORE
EC Environmental Research and EC Environmental 
Policy: A Study in the Utilization of Knowledge for 
Regulatory Purposes

89/408
J.-Matthias Graf von der SCHULENBURG 
Regulation and Deregulation of Insurance Markets in 
the Federal Republic of Germany

89/409
Grag KASER
Acceptable Nuclear Risk: Some Examples from 
Europe

89/410
Léonce BEKEMANS, Manfred GLAGOW and 
Jeremy MOON 
Beyond Market and State
Alternative Approaches to Meeting Societal Demands

89/411
Erich KAUFER
The Regulation of Drug Development: In search of a 
Common European Approach

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



EUI Working Papers are published and distributed by the European University Institute, Florence.

Copies can be obtained free of charge - depending on the availability of stocks - from:

The Publications Officer 
European University Institute 

Badia Fiesolana
I - 50016 San Domenico di Fiesole (FI) 

Italy

Please use order form overleaf

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



PUBLICATIONS OF THE EUROPEAN UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE

To The Publications Officer
European University Institute 
Badia Fiesolana
I - 50016 San Domenico di Fiesole (FI) 
Italy

From Name
Address

Please send me the following EUI Working Paper(s):

No. ...................................................
Author, title: .................................................................

Date
Signature

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



8 9 /3 7 0
B. BENSAID/
R. J. GARY BOBO
S. FEDERBUSCH/
The Strategie Aspects of Profit 
Sharing in the Industry

8 9 /3 7 1
Klaus-Dieter STADLER 
Die Europàische politische 
Zusammenarbeit in der 
Generalversammlung der 
Vereinten Nationen zu Beginn 
der Achtziger Jahre

8 9 /3 7 2
Jean-Philippe ROBE 
Countervailing Duties, State 
Protectionism and the Challenge 
of the Uruguay Round

8 9 /3 7 3
G. FEDERICO/A. TENA 
On the Accuracy of Historical 
International Foreign Trade 
Statistics.
Morgenstern Revisited 

8 9 /3 7 4
Francisco TORRES
Small Countries and Exogenous
Policy Shocks

8 9 /3 7 5
Renzo DAVIDDI 
Rouble Convertibility:
A Realistic Target

8 9 /3 7 6
Jean STAROBINSKI 
Benjamin Constant: la fonction 
de l’éloquence

8 9 /3 7 7
Elettra AGLIARDI 
On the Robustness of 
Contestability Theory

8 9 /3 7 8
Stephen MARTIN 
The Welfare Consequences of 
Transaction Costs in Financial 
Markets

8 9 /3 7 9
Augusto DE BENEDETTI 
L’equilibrio difficile. Linee di 
politica industriale e sviluppo 
dell’impresa elettrica nell’Italia 
meridionale: la Società 
Meridionale di Elettricità nel 
periodo di transizione, 1925- 
1937

8 9 /3 8 0
Christine KOZICZINSKI 
Mehr “Macht” der Kommission? 
Die legislativen Kompetenzen 
der Kommission bei Untàtigkeit 
des Rates

8 9 /3 8 1
Susan SENIOR NELLO 
Recent Developments in 
Relations Between the EC and 
Eastern Europe

8 9 /3 8 2
Jean GABSZEWICZ/
Paolo GARELLA 
and Charles NOLLET 
Spatial Price Competition With 
Uninformed Buyers

* Working Paper out of print
28

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



8 9 /3 8 3
Benedetto GUI
Beneficiary and Dominant Roles 
in Organizations: The Case of 
Nonprofits

8 9 /3 8 4
Agustin MARAVALL/
Daniel PENA
Missing Observations, Additive 
Outliers and Inverse 
Autocorrelation Function

8 9 /3 8 5
Stephen MARTIN 
Product Differentiation and 
Market Performance in 
Oligopoly

8 9 /3 8 6
Dalia MARIN 
Is the Export-Led Growth 
Hypothesis Valid for 
Industrialized Countries?

8 9 /3 8 7
Stephen MARTIN 
Modeling Oligopolistic 
Interaction

8 9 /3 8 8
Jean-Claude CHOURAQUI 
The Conduct of Monetary 
Policy: What has we Learned 
From Recent Experience

8 9 /3 8 9
Léonce BEKEMANS 
Economics in Culture vs.
Culture in Economics

8 9 /3 9 0
Corrado BENASSI 
Imperfect Information and 
Financial Markets: A General 
Equilibrium Model

8 9 /3 9 1
Patrick DEL DUCA 
Italian Judicial Activism in Light 
of French and American 
Doctrines of Judicial Review 
and Administrative 
Decisionmaking: The Case of 
Air Pollution

8 9 /3 9 2
Dieter ZIEGLER 
The Bank of England in the 
Provinces: The Case of the 
Leicester Branch Closing, 1872

8 9 /3 9 3
Gunther TEUBNER 
How the Law Thinks:
Toward a Constructivist 
Epistemology of Law

8 9 /3 9 4
Serge-Christophe KOLM 
Adequacy, Equity and 
Fundamental Dominance: 
Unanimous and Comparable 
Allocations in Rational Social 
Choice, with Applications to 
Marriage and Wages

8 9 /3 9 5
Daniel HEYMANN/
Axel LEIJONHUFVUD
On the Use of Currency Reform
in Inflation Stabilization

* Working Paper out of print
29

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



8 9 /3 9 6
Gisela BOCK 
Challenging Dichotomies: 
Theoretical and Historical 
Perspectives on Women’s 
Studies in the Humanities and 
Social Sciences

8 9 /3 9 7
Giovanna C. CIFOLETTI 
Quaestio sive aequatio: 
la nozione di problema nelle 
Regulae

8 9 /3 9 8
Michela NACCI 
L’équilibre difficile. Georges 
Friedmann avant 
la sociologie du travail

8 9 /3 9 9
Bruno WANROOIJ
Zefthe Akaira, o delle identità
smarrite

8 9 /4 0 0
Robert J. GARY-BOBO 
On the Existence of Equilibrium 
Configurations in a Class of 
Asymmetric Market Entry 
Games

8 9 /4 0 1
Federico ROMERO
The US and Western Europe:
A Comparative Discussion of 
Labor Movements in the 
Postwar Economy

8 9 /4 0 2
Stephen MARTIN
Direct Foreign Investment in
The United States

8 9 /4 0 3
Christine LAMARRE 
La vie des enfants et des 
vieillards assistés à Dijon 
au 18e siècle

8 9 /4 0 4
Christian JOERGES 
Product liability and 
product safety in 
the European Community

8 9 /4 0 5
Giandomenico MAJONE 
Regulating Europe:
Problems and Prospects

8 9 /4 0 6
Fabio SDOGATI 
Exchange Rate Fluctuations and 
the Patterns of International 
Trade: A Study of the Flow 
of Trade from Newly 
Industrialized Countries to 
the European Community at the 
Industry Level

8 9 /4 0 7
Angela LIBERATORE 
EC Environmental Research and 
EC Environmental Policy:
A study in the utilization of 
knowledge for regulatory 
purposes

8 9 /4 0 8
J. -Matthias Graf von der 
SCHULENBURG 
Regulation and Deregulation of 
Insurance Markets in the 
Federal Republic of Germany

* Working Paper out of print
30

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



8 9 /4 0 9
Greg KASER
Acceptable Nuclear Risk: Some 
Examples from Europe

8 9 /4 1 0
Léonce BEKEMANS/ Manfred 
GLAGOW/ Jeremy MOON 
Beyond Market and State 
Alternative Approaches to 
Meeting Societal Demands

8 9 /4 1 1
Erich KAUFER 
The Regulation of Drug 
Development: In search of a 
Common European Approach

* Working Paper out of print
31

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



t

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.




